
 

Taxi Strategic Planning Committee Meeting 

Record of Meeting – Wednesday 10 July 2013 

Grandchester Room, Floor 1, 61 Mary Street, Brisbane 

Agenda 

Item No 

Topic Discussion 

Present:       TCQ – Benjamin Wash, Bill Parker, Max McBride, Layne Gardiner, Noel Spain, Martin O’Riordan, John Tighe 

                    DTMR – Rose Kent (Chair), Janine Girvan, Scott Notley, Lee Baker, Michele Cranitch, Olivia King (outgoing secretariat), Sharlene Larsen 

(incoming secretariat) 

Guests:  The Honourable Steve Minnikin MP, Assistant Minister for Public Transport, Tony Meredith, Senior Policy Advisor, Office of the Minister for 

Transport and Main Roads 

Apologies:   Stephen Banaghan, Ken Cluff, Jeff Slipper. 

1. Welcome and Apologies Rose Kent opened the meeting at 1:10pm and welcomed members. Apologies from Stephen Banaghan were 

noted. Rose Kent welcomed and introduced Assistant Minister Minnikin and Tony Meredith (Senior Policy Advisor) 

to the committee members.  

Assistant Minister Minnikin addressed the committee acknowledging the importance of the meetings given they are 

a conduit between industry and government and allow government to stay in tune with industry needs and 

concerns. Assistant Minister Minnikin advised that he was attending the meeting to observe and get a view on 

industry matters.  He acknowledged the work done by the Department of Transport and Main Roads (DTMR) and 

the great improvement in the taxi industry over recent years. 

2. Confirmation of minutes 

from previous meeting 

All members agreed the minutes were a true and accurate record of the meeting held in March 2013. 

3. Review Action List Action 1. TMR to continue to provide updates on quarterly registration payments at future meetings. 



 

DTMR advised that this project had been expanded so that benefits could be provided to all road users not just 

public passenger vehicles. Regular updates will continue to be provided at future meetings. 

ACTION CARRIED OVER – DTMR to continue to provide updates on quarterly registration payments at 

future meetings. 

Action 2. TCQ to contact Treasurer directly about CTP insurance costs. 

The TCQ advised that it had written to the Treasurer but not received a response on this issue as yet. TCQ 

advised that the Motor Accident Insurance Commission is of the belief that taxis are more likely to have an 

accident than other types of passenger vehicles, which is why taxis attract a higher CTP premium than privately 

owned vehicles. TCQ advised that it will be challenging the CTP percentage variants. TCQ also advised that 

payouts for traffic incidents in taxis were on average higher and the cost of CTP premiums are eventually applied 

to the customer through fares.   

ACTION CARRIED OVER – TCQ to contact Treasurer directly about CTP insurance costs. 

Action 3. TCQ to provide feedback to prioritise workplan projects. Action completed 

TCQ provided feedback on 17 June 2013. 

Action 4. DTMR to provide TCQ with a summary of the Crown Law advice on goCatch. Action closed 

DTMR is unable to provide a summary of the Crown Law advice to the TCQ as it is considered to be privileged 

information. 

Action 5.  John Tighe to provide data that validates the view about driver numbers and the value of the 12 

month requirement.  

John Tighe advised that the current data collected from operators did not provide an accurate picture of driver 

numbers, with the data concluding that driver supply had stabilized. John advised that since the MT Data System 

has been operating for 12 months, a more accurate reflection of driver supply will be available in a few months. 

ACTION CARRIED OVER – John Tighe to provide data that validates the view about driver numbers and 



 

the value of the 12 month requirement. 

Action 6.  TCQ to advise DTMR on its position regarding the high occupancy surcharge.  

TCQ advised that its position on this matter was still being considered. 

ACTION CARRIED OVER – TCQ to advise DTMR on its position regarding the high occupancy surcharge. 

Action 7.  DTMR to provide TCQ with a short overview of the history of peak demand taxi permit policy. 

Action completed 

DTMR provided a short overview on peak demand taxis. DTMR clarified with the TCQ that operators had given 

their permission for financial details to be forwarded. 

Action 8.  TCQ to seek further detail from operators about the peak demand information already supplied. 

Action completed 

After receiving permission from operators, TCQ provided further detail about peak demand information to DTMR.  

 

Action 9. John Tighe to provide DTMR with examples of QPS delays in processing complaints. Action 

completed 

DTMR was provided with an example of QPS delays on 13 March 2013. 

4. Work Plans 

Taxi & PT Industry 

 

 

Victorian Taxi  & Hire Car Enquiry 

Assistant Minister Minnikin advised that DTMR is aware of why the Victorian Government conducted the Fels 

enquiry, and the circumstances are different to that in Queensland. He also advised that DTMR would be reviewing 

all 139 recommendations and analyzing how they relate to the Queensland taxi industry.   

DTMR advised that no immediate reactive measures will be taken to the enquiry. The Minister for Transport and 

Main Roads will be briefed on the outcome of the internal review process and any recommendations for change. 

DTMR asked if TCQ would be discussing the Victorian report at its Annual Conference. TCQ advised that a brief 



 

overview may be given. TCQ sought representation from its Victorian counterpart to present on the issue, but this 

was unable to be arranged. 

Contracts 

The service contracts for the administration of taxi services are due to expire at the end of 2013.  DTMR advised 

that the new contracts are currently with legal for consideration and comment.   

Contract Criteria 

Following on from the previous workplan item, DTMR advised that it was currently in the process of finalising a 

policy to provide guidance about determining the status of a taxi service area. This policy will be used in 

collaboration with the development and offering of new service contracts.  

Taxi Security Cameras – Future Direction 

At the March Strategic Planning Committee (SPC) meeting, DTMR spoke in depth about the progression of this 

project and the final package which had been forwarded to the Minister for approval. DTMR provided a brief recap 

on the final package that had been approved by the Minister including audio and the increased retention period for 

recordings. 

The final package differed from the original consultation paper by increasing the minimum frame rate from 1 to 3 

frames per second. TCQ questioned if this rate was for triggered or un-triggered recording. DTMR advised that this 

was a minimum standard rate that applied to both and could be increased if the operator desired. 

DTMR advised that from the date a taxi security camera system is approved under the new specifications, 

operators will have three years before full compliance is required. TCQ asked who will decide on the type of 

camera used in taxis and expressed concern about having to download from multiple types of systems using 

varying software. DTMR expects that similar to other jurisdictions, Queensland may only have a small number of 

suppliers entering the market. It is not anticipated that this will cause a great impost. 

The next step in this project is to provide education and awareness tools to industry stakeholders. DTMR will write 



 

to camera suppliers who responded during the consultation period, as well as operators and TBCs to make them 

aware of the changes and approval process. DTMR will also communicate the changes to the industry including 

through the TCQ magazine. 

DTMR cleared up a misconception and confirmed that a QP number is not required to conduct a download. TBCs 

can conduct downloads for less serious incidents such as lost property which may not attract a QP number. DTMR 

advised that changes to the legislation are anticipated to take effect in December this year to support the overall 

changes to the taxi security camera program.  

TCQ asked whether forward and rear facing cameras would be included in the changes. DTMR advised that it was 

not a feature included in the package that was developed and consulted on, nor was it a feature that was raised 

throughout that process as a significant component required of the taxi camera system. The Information Privacy 

Act dictates what information can be collected and that information must relate to the direct function and purpose 

of DTMR. On that basis, they are not permitted and cannot be considered at this stage of the project.  

Automation 

DTMR advised that the Minister had also signed off on the final position for the automation of taximeters. DTMR 

gave a brief overview of the package that was discussed at the previous SPC. The changes are now being 

progressed in two stages. Stage one will be automation and stage two may be integration. Through the 

consultation process, it was determined that with the exception of one, all taximeter manufacturers/suppliers that 

are known to currently supply to the Queensland market are able to meet the proposed specifications. DTMR 

advised that the next step is developing education and awareness tools to help industry prepare for the changes.  

DTMR clarified that it was not illegal for drivers to accept private mobile phone bookings. Drivers are also not 

legislatively required to feed these types of bookings back to the TBCs, but it is encouraged so TBCs have 

adequate data for MSLs. TCQ advised that drivers rarely do this as they believe the TBC will reassign their job. 

DTMR confirmed that the $1.50 booking fee can only be charged through TBC bookings and dispatch, not private 

bookings or third party apps. 

DTMR advised that the proposal to integrate is not being dismissed, but it requires more time to be developed in 



 

recognition of the technology and cost. Compliance with stage 1 proposals (automation) is expected to occur by 

July 2014. 

WAT Driver Training Requirements 

DTMR advised that introducing the WAT Driver Training requirement would not be going ahead at this stage. TCQ 

advised that it is likely many TBCs would require WAT driver training anyway. The Taxi Disability Discrimination 

Act Committee will be advised of this decision in the coming weeks. DTMR advised that the Minister will be briefed 

on the implications of not introducing the requirement.  

goCatch 

DTMR advised that it had asked Crown Law to review its original advice given that the functionality of goCatch had 

expanded. DTMR advised that it is still not clear that the operation of goCatch definitively falls within the meaning 

of TOPTA in the context of how TBCs operate. DTMR corrected an earlier assumption that Crown Law referred to 

goCatch as an electronic hail.  This is not the case.  DTMR is giving consideration to writing to goCatch to advise 

them on how to become a TBC in Queensland, taking a similar approach to that used by the Northern Territory 

regulator. 

TCQ advised that drivers using goCatch were adding on extra charges to the fare to cover the costs of the 

application and running on higher tariffs. TCQ expressed difficulties when having to provide information on a 

certain fare and not being able to as they have no record of the job.   

People Movers 

DTMR is negotiating with the Transport Regulation Branch about allowing an exemption for People Mover taxis to 

meet the ADRs about doors. DTMR’s proposal is to introduce a minimum wheelbase as the sole benchmark a 

people mover vehicle has to meet to become a people mover taxi. DTMR asked for TCQ to provide some 

feedback on this proposal.  TCQ believes it is a good move and will give the industry more choice, especially in 

relation to modifications.  

ACTION: TCQ to provide feedback to DTMR on the wheelbase proposal for People Mover Vehicles before 



 

26 July 2013. 

TCQ expressed that it would be disappointed if the leg room requirement was removed from people mover criteria.  

DTMR advised that this is unlikely to be an issue as all current people mover taxis meet or exceed the proposed 

wheelbase measure. DTMR is also looking at broadening the current requirement related to number of seats to 

give operators more flexibility when considering which people mover vehicles to attach to their licence. TCQ 

advised that there have been some issues with operators putting vehicles, specifically the Prius C, onto taxi 

service licences without checking with the TBC to ensure they are suitable for fleet requirements. Some operators 

have been refused affiliation due to vehicle choice and its perceived unsuitability. 

ACTION: Michele Cranitch to send out notice to PT Regional Offices to ensure operators are aware that the 

chosen vehicle must be deemed appropriate for use within the fleet by the relevant TBC. 

High Occupancy Surcharge 

DTMR has completed a jurisdictional analysis on the high occupancy surcharge and how it applies. There are 

some concerns regarding the current 50% surcharge applied and DTMR is exploring options on how this 

surcharge can be regulated. TCQ advised that setting a standard fee could be detrimental for the small trips, 

particularly in regions, as the passenger would be charged more than under the 50% surcharge. It was suggested 

that the surcharge could be 50% of the fare up to a maximum of $x to address this. 

DTMR advised that it does receive complaints about the surcharge and it needs to be looked at. TCQ notes that 

removing the current percentage may have a detrimental effect on driver retainment. 

Reduce Regulatory Burden 

DTMR is currently undertaking a review of TOPTA to identify existing legislative provisions that may be removed or 

changed in order to reduce the regulatory burden. A working group has been established. TCQ advised that it is 

also looking at a similar action. TCQ provided an example of making the T-Plate number the same as the licence 

number, in order to avoid transfer confusion. DTMR advised that this had been discussed at the Operational 

Liaison Committee meeting and such a change would increase the administrative burden on DTMR. DTMR 



 

reiterated that it would welcome any comments and suggestions from TCQ. 

Compliance Plan 2013/14  

The Compliance Plan for 2013/2014 is currently being negotiated with Regional Operations. DTMR advised that 

covert operations will be included in this plan.  

5. Taxi Industry Operational 

Liaison Committee (TIOLC) 

The Taxi Industry Operations Liaison Committee (TIOLC) was established out of the SPC to deal with operational 

issues and to ensure that consistent practices were being applied across the state. It has been operational for two 

years and is due for review. DTMR distributed a record of attendance at meetings and advised that the 

membership and attendance of the TIOLC had become uncertain, with only certain members providing consistent 

attendance. DTMR also confirmed that the purpose of the TIOLC is not to discuss individual concerns, but to 

discuss whole of industry operational issues.  TCQ advised it was aware of its inconsistent representation and 

confirmed that the taxi industry would be represented at these meetings by two nominees from each of the four 

major south east Queensland taxi booking companies – Yellow Cabs, Brisbane; Black & White Cabs, Brisbane, 

Suncoast Cabs, Sunshine Coast and Gold Coast Cabs, Gold Coast and the Chief Operations Officer (COO) from 

the TCQ. Industry participants would represent the interests of the taxi industry throughout the state.  

Assistant Minister Minnikin advised that in the past the number of people contacting the Minister’s office to discuss 

taxi related issues had become unmanageable. Assistant Minister Minnikin advised that the Minister and himself 

were keen to ensure that advice provided to them about the taxi industry in Queensland came through the TCQ as 

the industry’s peak body.  

DTMR advised that it was keen to ensure that what was discussed and resolved at the meeting was 

communicated to the industry more broadly. TCQ advised that prior to the meetings, the COO would ask for issues 

that needed to be raised and would provide a brief to the industry on the discussions and outcomes following the 

meetings. 

It was confirmed that TMR representatives on the committee are responsible for providing advice on the meeting 

outcomes to regional offices. 



 

6. 2012-13 Secure Taxi Rank 

expenditure 

TMR provided a copy of the Secure Taxi Rank expenditure for 2012-13 to the TCQ. TCQ noted that licenced 

venues were obligated under law to provide a certain duty of care when serving alcohol and suggested that these 

venues should contribute to security of taxi ranks.  

7. NightLink FlatFare Services TCQ clarified that the agenda item listed as NightLink Flatfare Services was more about flexible transport services 

that can be provided in taxis. 

TCQ advised that there appears to be no appetite for utilising taxis to replace other community transport services 

when necessary; for example non-urgent, non-ambulance (NUNA) work.  TCQ believed that taxis could provide 

HACC work for a much cheaper rate. Taxis are currently utilised by different services such as Council Cabs and 

Flexi-link.  TCQ expressed that the taxi industry can provide mass transit at a reduced cost.  

Assistant Minister Minnikin advised that timing was everything when it came to putting forward these sorts of 

proposals. He suggested that TCQ ensures that the proposal includes a detailed cost analysis that demonstrates 

significant savings and it should be provided to DTMR in the next couple of months if it is to be considered in the 

next budget cycle.  Assistant Minister Minnikin advised the TCQ to be aware that HACC was federally funded and 

they would need to be aware of their requirements.  

ACTION: TCQ is to provide DTMR with a fully costed proposal on how taxis could be used to provide other 

government-funded transport services more efficiently. 

8. Luxury/Premium Vehicles 

Policy 

TCQ requested its desire for DTMR to explore a single benchmark for luxury vehicles, similar to the people mover 

proposal. Vehicles that were being used as luxury taxis are no longer meeting the benchmark and the pool of 

vehicles is becoming smaller. DTMR advised that similar issues have been raised through the Limousine SPC 

about the requirements for limousines.  DTMR advised that it will look at opportunities to address this issue. 

9. General Business TCQ queried who was running the agenda on peak demand licences.  DTMR advised that there is already 

provision in the legislation for peak demand permits and part-time licences and these products need to be looked 

at, as currently the substitutes were being used as extra licences at peak demand times with no return to 

government.  



 

TCQ advised that DTMR does not know what peak demand actually is in relation to taxi operations and doesn’t 

take other issues into account.  DTMR advised that TBC’s were required to nominate their peak periods in the 

service contracts and that DTMR has no influence on these times.  TCQ questioned the viability of part time 

licences.  

DTMR advised the best way to determine if these were viable was to release them into the market as a trial. DTMR 

advised that it was considering different product options and would come back to TCQ with more information once 

a position and way forward were clear.  

10. Terms of Reference TCQ was provided with an amended draft of the Terms of Reference. Feedback is to be provided to DTMR before 

finalisation. 

11. Close Rose Kent thanked Assistant Minister Minnikin for his attendance at the meeting. 

Meeting closed 3.15pm 

 

 


